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Caring for Claygate 

Minutes of the 15th
CLAYGATE VILLAGE MEETING
7.45pm on Thursday 28th May 2015 at Claygate Village Hall

Present:
Parish Councillors: Mark Sugden (Chairman), Ken Huddart, Geoff Herbert, Bernadette Pearce, Tony Shearman, Gary State, Xingang Wang, Julian Way.
Borough Councillors: Cllr Mary Marshall
County Councillor:  Mike Bennison
And
24 residents.
Apologies: Shirley Round (Parish Council Interim Administrator)

Item 1.  Welcome from the Chairman of the Parish Council
Cllr Sugden welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced the new members of the Council elected in May.  He also took the opportunity to thank those Councillors who had not stood for re-election – Alex Coomes, Kate Hallet, Anthony Sheppard, Michael O’Brien, Noel Isaacs, Mary Marshall and Helen Maguire.

Following the resignation of Freda Collins, the Parish Clerk, the Chairman informed the meeting that they would be advertising for a new Clerk and Responsible Financial Office, a post which, it was deemed, would require 15 hours a week.

In answer to a question the Chairman said they would do their best to ensure that next year’s Annual Meeting did not take place during the half term holiday.

Item 2.  Presentation of the Brian Rhodes Community Cup.
From nominations received from members of the community the Chairman announced that the winner of the cup for this year was Tommy Mills who for 40 years had overseen boxing coaching at the club held at The Foley Arms.  In a direct quote from the nomination ‘Tom ran the Foley Road Boxing Club for 40+ years, giving young men in Claygate fitness, focus and discipline, keeping them out of trouble and giving them a sense of opportunity and self esteem’.

Item 3.  Minutes of the last Meeting.
The minutes of the last Village Meeting on 29th May 2014 were available at the meeting.  They were agreed and signed by the Chairman.

Item 4.  Report of the Committees

· Highways and Transportation - Ken Huddart 
· Planning – Mark Sugden (report supplied by Noel Isaacs)
· Environment – Mark Sugden (report supplied by Mary Marshall)

Highways & Transportation:
This committee is chaired by Cllr Ken Huddart who gave the report.

i)	Communication had taken place between Cllr Huddart and Nick Healey of Surrey CC, regarding the Woodstock Lane South horse crossing.  A Road Safety Audit had been carried out and Cllr Huddart said that its recommendations should be accepted.  The committee backed the view of Borough Cllr Mary Marshall that a 30mph speed limit extension in Clayton Road would improve safety and limit the extent of the necessary sight lines which as proposed could increase speeds and the risk of collisions at the junction.  A multi-authority meeting to identify the way forward had been suggested to include the Royal Borough of Kingston upon Thames.  It had been agreed to continue delegating the matters to the H & T committee.
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Highways & Transportation (continued)
ii)	Oaken Lane had suffered recent bouts of disruption. The first relating to the water leaks at and towards the junction with Hare Lane.  The second relating to two overnight closures for BT installation, during which the K3 bus was diverted away fr0m Claygate.
iii)	Cllr Huddart had invited Cty Cllr Margaret Hicks (Chair of the Elmbridge Local Committee) to show her the parking situation in Claygate, particularly the four small areas where the Parish Council are seeking controls, and the extent to which provision has been made in The Parade and Hare Lane service road.

Planning Committee:
This committee had been chaired by Cllr Isaacs prior to the election and her report was read by Cllr Sugden.

i)	Over the last year there had been an increase in the number of planning applications submitted, especially Local Development Certificates, these had been dealt with promptly within the meetings held every three weeks.

ii)	There had also been an increase in enforcement issues especially in connection with boundary fencing.  When reported they have been promptly passed onto Elmbridge BC’s enforcement Team.  Unfortunately, there were occasions when it had taken a long time before there were any results.  However, progress had been monitored and the majority of cases were successfully dealt with.

iii)	The Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) payments from local developments had started to trickle through to Claygate.  There had not been any large developments in the community and this was reflected in the amount received to date.  As a Parish Council these monies do not have to be allocated immediately and can be set aside for up to 5 years, for a worthwhile local project beneficial to the life of the community as a whole.

Environment Committee:
This committee had been chaired by Cllr Marshall prior to the election and her report was read by Cllr Sugden.

i)	Clean Up Day: over 70 local residents turned out for the clean-up day. Efforts had been concentrated on The Parade, Woodstock Lane South, The Roundway, Hare Lane car park, Torrington Lodge car park and the Firs Verge.

	In addition, The Green, Oaken Lane, the Common – by the Cubs, Beavers and their Leaders and parents together with Station car park and Station Road – by the Scouts and their Leaders. For which many continued thanks.

	It had been suggested that this should become a bi-annual event rather than an annual one as many residents clear up their streets all the time.

ii)	Dog fouling: A woman walking 7 dogs on the Common had been reported to EBC Enforcement, admitted she had been careless and received a fixed penalty fine from EBC.

iii)	Fly-Tipping: Incidents continued in Woodstock Lane South and had been reported immediately to EBC and they had been quick to respond to issues raised.  A great deal of rubbish had been removed from Barwell Farm plots.

iv)	Garden Sites: regularly overseen and maintained by members of the Environment committee and local volunteers.  A new bed had been created beside the Winning Horse PH in Coverts Road.
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Item 5: Speaker Cllr Margaret Hicks, Chairman of the Surrey County Council/Elmbridge Borough Council local Committee.

Over the last ten years Cty Cllr Hicks had overseen a total delegated £10 million Local Committee expenditure. In addition Cty Cllr Mike Bennison had invested in Claygate in areas such as road repairs and grants to community organisations. 
#
Cty Cllr Hicks discussed on-street parking and ad hoc restrictions and favoured a more strategic, holistic approach.  She had also focussed on efforts to encourage people to walk or cycle to work.

Cty Cllr Hicks also mentioned the new Chatterbus in Cobham, supported by Surrey County Council, which takes local residents (on payment of a fare) to railways stations and shopping to Brooklands on a regular basis.

Questions to Cllr Hicks:

1)	Double yellow lines at the Recreation Ground (Church Road) had been eroded.
· Cty Cllr Hicks to investigate.

2)	Potholes in St. Leonards Road dealt with sporadically and incompletely
· Refer to Cty Cllr Bennison

3)	Potholes caused by burst water main
· These mains are primarily the responsibility of Thames Water

4)	Woodstock Lane South – issue for pedestrians from Clayton Road – the foliage is not cut back.
· Refer to Cty Cllr Bennison

5)	Problem of hedges and trees overhanging onto footpaths.
· Refer to Cty Cllr Bennison if they are highway trees alternatively if they are on private property refer to SCC/Elmbridge BC who will take it up with the home owner.

Item 6.  Open Forum 

Q.	Antisocial Speeding in the village.

A.	Cllr Mary Marshall suggested a Dutch-style approach with no middle white lines.   It was agreed there was no easy solution, however the local community Speed Watch team set up in various hot spots and the Highways and Transportation committee will continue to monitor.

Q.	Commuter sparking in Claremont Road and the surrounding roads is considered an irritation.

A.	SCC intend to undertake a five year on-street parking review of which Claygate will be a part.  There remains concern about restrictions in one location simply displacing the problem to other roads.

Q.	A suggestion that the Parish Council precept should be raised annually to enable increased funding of useful ventures to be undertaken.

A.	The Chairman said this might not be universally popular.  However, the precept is reviewed by the Parish Council annually and if there are specific projects that can be supported by residents then action will be taken accordingly.

Q.	A written question submitted prior to the meeting. 
 
	The issue of Parish Councillors describing themselves in party political terms.

A.	The Chairman responded saying that there is no restriction on individuals who stand for election describing themselves in any way they wish.  He worked on the assumption that all Parish Councillors, regardless of what opinions they may or may not have, are united in one aim to do their best to represent the Village.  
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Closing Remarks from the Chairman

Voluntary Action Elmbridge

The Chairman, at the prior request of a local resident, briefly outlined the work of this organisation and requested that if anyone had an interest in volunteering to assist, that leaflets were available at the meeting with contact details.

The Chairman thanked everyone for coming to the meeting and for contributing with their questions.

The meeting closed at 9.35pm
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